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BEAUFORT COUNTY 

DESIGN REVIEW BOARD (DRB) MINUTES 

September 3, 2020, Grace Coastal Church, 15 Williams Drive, Okatie, SC 

 

 

Members Present:       James Atkins, Sallie Brach, Peter Brower and Donald L. Starkey 

 

Members Absent:  J. Michael Brock, Brad Hill and H. Pearce Scott 

 

Staff Present:   Nancy Moss, Beaufort County Community Development Department 

 

 

Guests:   Grady Woods, Woods Dendy Architects; Brian Witmer, Witmer, Jones, Keefer, Ltd.; Annette 

Lippert, Court Atkins Architects; and, Conor Blaney, Ward Edwards Engineering 

 

 

 

 

1. CALL TO ORDER:  Chairman Atkins called the meeting to order at 2:38 p.m. 

 

2. FOIA:  Chairman Atkins said that “public notification of this meeting has been published, posted, 

and distributed in compliance with the South Carolina Freedom of Information Act”. 

 

3. MINUTES:  Chairman Atkins asked if there were comments on the August 6, 2020 minutes. Mrs. 

Brach motioned to approve the meeting minutes and Mr. Brower seconded to approve.  Motion 

carried unanimously. 

 

4. PUBLIC COMMENT ON NON-AGENDA ITEMS:  There was no public comment. 

 

5. NEW BUSINESS:   

A. Hilton Head National Golf Course Clubhouse Addition and Renovation – Bluffton – 

Final: 

Ms. Moss gave the project background.  Mr. Atkins asked for public comment, but no 

comments were made.    Grady Woods, the project Architect and Brian Witmer, the project 

Landscape Architect made the presentation.  Mr. Woods stated that the clubhouse building was 

built 30 years ago and that as part of the renovation work, the shingle roofing would be replaced 

with composite slate and the brick would be painted an off white color to match the Hilton 

Head National RV Park building color scheme and that the new addition was designed to 

complement the existing Clubhouse building.  Mr. Witmer stated that there would be slight 

modifications to the landscaping in the front of the clubhouse and that a new plaza area was 

being created in the back of the clubhouse.   

 

Mrs. Brach and Mr. Brower had no questions. 

 

Mr. Starkey wanted confirmation that the existing brick would be painted white.  Mr. Woods 

stated that the existing building brick veneer was a standard brick color and that there was 

nothing unusual about it.  He said that the brick would be painted white to match the white 

siding color on the new addition.  Mr. Woods said that the composite slate roofing was an 

upgrade and that it was a good quality material.  Mr. Starkey asked for clarity on the uses and 
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floor plan inside the Clubhouse.  Mr. Woods referred to the floor plan and explained where the 

pro shop, offices, restaurant, etc. were located in the building and stated that the second floor 

seating area was elevated to view the expanded lagoon system and the fairway.    

 

Mr. Atkins asked whether a revised landscape plan would be prepared to address SRT’s 

condition regarding the golf cart parking area configuration.  Mr. Witmer and Mr. Woods stated 

that a revised landscape plan would be produced.  Mr. Atkins asked if the service and dumpster 

area would be relocated and upgraded.  Mr. Witmer confirmed that the dumpsters were being 

relocated and that a new enclosure would be built.  He stated that an updated fence would be 

constructed to screen the golf cart barn area from view from the parking lot.  Mr. Atkins stated 

that he was glad they saved the original building and that the addition looked great.  Mr. Atkins 

stated that light fixture cut-sheets were not submitted for review.  Mr. Woods said that all new 

light fixtures would be recessed, would not be exposed and that he would submit the light 

fixture cut-sheets for approval. 

 

Mr. Atkins and the other Board members had a discussion about the proposed changes to the 

Hilton Head National RV Park building design modifications and exterior material changes. 

 

Mrs. Brach asked what the brown area was on the right side of the RV Park Main Amenity 

building.  Mr. Woods stated that it was not a good graphic, but it was a new open air structure 

and would be screened with wood panel fencing. 

 

Mr. Brower questioned why there was a siding material change.  Mr. Woods stated that is was 

a cost consideration to use the beaded lap siding.  He said that they introduced corner trim to 

avoid having to miter the corners because the owner thought the look of the mitered corners 

were too contemporary. 

 

Mr. Starkey asked that they add Bahamian shutters with a Charleston green color on the most 

visible sides of the building windows. 

 

Mr. Atkins asked why there were two different window sizes on the front of the Concierge 

building.  Mr. Woods stated that view windows were on the left side and blank windows with 

drywall over them were on the right side.  Mr. Atkins stated that the Bahamian shutters would 

help out a lot at these windows.  Mr. Atkins requested that updated renderings with the window 

shutters be submitted for review. 

 

Mr. Brower made a motion to approve these projects with the following conditions: 

 

Hilton Head National Golf Course Clubhouse Renovation and Addition: 

 Revise the landscape plan showing the reconfigured golf cart parking lot 

 Submit exterior building light fixture cut-sheets for review 

                    Hilton Head National RV Park Clubhouse, Concierge, Dog Park and Gate House Buildings: 

 Add Charleston green colored Bahamian shutters on the most visible building sides 

 Submit updated renderings of each building 

                    Mr. Starkey seconded the motion. 
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                   Motion carried unanimously. 

 

Mr. Atkins read the standard final condition for the Hilton Head National Golf Course 

Clubhouse Renovation & Addition and RV Park Clubhouse, Concierge, Dog Park & Gate 

House building changes projects and said “the structures, landscaping, lighting and other design 

elements must be built/installed according to the plans reviewed and approved by the DRB.  

The material and color board reviewed and approved by the DRB must be adhered to during 

construction.  Any changes to the approved plans or submittals must be requested for and 

submitted to the DRB for formal approval before changes are made”. 

 

B. CSD Myrtle Park Office Warehouse – Bluffton – Conceptual: 

Mr. Atkins recused himself from the meeting and asked Mr. Starkey to preside over the 

meeting.  Ms. Moss gave the project background.  Mr. Starkey asked for public comment, but 

no comments were made.    Annette Lippert, the project Architect and Conor Blaney, the project 

Civil Engineer, made the presentation.  Ms. Lippert stated that the focus was on the site because 

it was visible on all sides and they wanted the design to feel like it fit next to the County 

building.  She said that the building was large and that the design addressed the massing issue 

by breaking up the front into smaller components to bring the building into better scale.  She 

stated that the warehouse buildings on Persimmon and Cedar Streets were used as examples in 

developing this building design.  Ms. Lippert said that pre-engineered metal panels would be 

applied on the back and sides.  She said that the service dumpster enclosures were the gateway 

to the site and were significantly taller than typical dumpster enclosures and had brick detailing.  

She stated that the dumpster enclosure walls would serve as a triple function because the walls 

would screen the dumpsters, be used for the monument signage and screen the loading & 

unloading area for the development. 

 

Mrs. Brach did not have any comments. 

 

Mr. Brower stated that the mansard roofs had a lot of overhang and looked top-heavy.  Ms. 

Lippert stated that the Sea Turtles building had the same roof treatment and that it worked well.  

Mr. Brower said he would look at the Sea Turtles building.  He stated that the office warehouse 

building had a lot of nice detailing on the front and rear. 

 

Mr. Starkey stated that the “small houses” on the building front did not look Lowcountry and 

looked like Chalets and that there was a lot of signage area across the front.  Ms. Lippert stated 

that the number of actual business units may get reduced if tenants rent more than one unit 

which would reduce the amount of signage.    She also stated that due to the scale of the 

building, the intent was to break up the massing with the use of the gables and awnings.  Mr. 

Starkey said that the street side of the building needed more detail by adding either shutters or 

awnings at the windows. He asked whether the dumpster enclosure had a top.  Ms. Lippert 

stated that it did not have a top but that it was angled at 45 degrees to provide better screening.  

Mr. Starkey requested that they submit details of the dumpster enclosure and an enhanced 

landscape plan at the front and street sides of the building at final. Mr. Blaney stated that mature 

landscape material existed on the County property south of building 2 which would help soften 

the structure.   

 

Mr. Brower made a motion to approve this project with the following conditions: 
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 Study the width of the mansard roof overhang 

 Re-work the front elevation and remove the “small houses”  

 Add more detail to the street side elevation with shutters or awnings at the windows 

 Submit detailed dumpster enclosure drawings at final 

 The landscape plan must have enhanced plantings at the front and street sides of the 

project to soften and help break up the scale of the building. 

 

Mrs. Brach seconded the motion. 

 

Motion carried unanimously. 

 

6. OLD BUSINESS:  none 

 

7. OTHER BUSINESS:  Mr. Atkins returned to the meeting and said that the next scheduled meeting 

was at 2:30 p.m. on Thursday, October 1, 2020 at the Grace Coastal Church, 15 Williams Drive, 

Okatie, SC 29909.  

 

8. ADJOURNMENT:   Mrs. Brach made a motion to close the meeting and Mr. Brower seconded 

the motion.  The meeting adjourned at 3:20 p.m. 


